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MINUTES of the ANNUAL MEETING of the OVERBURY AND CONDERTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 22 June 2020 at 5.00 pm in Overbury Village Hall
Due to Covid19 restrictions, members of the public were not invited to attend the meeting.

The four Councillors and Clerk followed the social distancing protocol during the meeting.
PRESENT:

Mrs G Milway



Mr Richard Southby



Mrs Ruth Darling
Mrs Steff LeMarechal

Miss R Long/Parish Clerk & RFO
1.
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN and DECLARATION OF OFFICE OF CHAIRMAN

Councillor Richard Southby proposed that Councillor Georgina Milway be re-elected as Chairman of the Parish Council;  this was seconded by Councillor Steff LeMarechal and unanimously agreed.  The Chairman signed the Declaration of Office form.
2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
3.
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

It was decided that it was not necessary to elect a Vice Chairman at the present time.
 4.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors were reminded of the need to keep up to date their Register of Interests, and to declare any Personal Interest or Prejudicial Interest relating to any items on the Agenda.  
There were no Declarations of Interest for the Meeting.
5.
REVIEW OF FINANCIAL REGULATIONS, RISK ASSESSMENT AND INSURANCE 
REQUIREMENTS
(a)
Financial Management and Risks

The Clerk reminded Councillors that the Parish Council’s finances are very straightforward: there 
are no 
cash transactions so no petty cash account; three Councillors are mandated to sign the 
cheques and any transaction requires two of the mandated signature; there are no capital 
investments or loan commitments; the Parish Council does not own any land; the only  
property owned by the Parish Council is street furniture, the two swings on the sports field and  
the defibrillator at the village hall in Overbury.

It was agreed that the financial report given by the Clerk at the Parish Council meetings, which 
confirms the sum brought forward to each meeting, bills paid and to pay, receipts to date and 
the bank balance to be carried forward to the next meeting is in
 sufficient detail for Councillors 
to monitor the Council’s financial position.


The Clerk reported that Mrs Sharon Denson had again carried out a satisfactory internal audit for 
the Parish Council and a copy of her statement had been circulated with the meeting papers.

(b)
Risk Assessment and Insurance Cover

The Clerk reported that the insurance policy with Zurich had been renewed for another year with 
effect from 1 June 2020 at a cost of £348.61.

The risks covered by the Parish Council’s current insurance policy are as follows:-

(i) Public and Employers Liability  (ii) Loss of Money

(iii) Fidelity Guarantee (Theft)  (iv)Property (street furniture, swings and defibrillator)
(v) Officials Indemnity  (vi) Libel and Slander

(vii) Personal Accident (viii) Legal Expenses

Note: The Swings (currently not available to use due to Civid19 restrictions) and the 
Defibrillator 
are checked at least weekly by the Parish Clerk and other equipment is checked regularly.

The Parish Council leases the playing field from Overbury Enterprises and in turn sub-lets the 
use of the field to Overbury Cricket Club.  RoSPA Play Safety inspect the field and its equipment 
annually, and this year’s report refers again to the need to monitor the deterioration of the 
swing 
seats and the safety matting under the swings. 
6.
APPOINTMENT OF VILLAGE HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE and BREDON HILL 
CONSERVATION GROUP Representatives
(a)
Village Hall Management Committee


Councillor Steff LeMarechal agreed to continue to represent the Parish Council on the Village Hall 
Management Committee.

(b)
Bredon Hill Conservation Group

Councillor Ruth Darling agreed to continue to represent the Parish Council on the Bredon Hill 
Conservation Group.
7.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 6 January, 2020, which had been circulated with the Agenda papers, were approved and signed as correct by the Chairman.

Note: The meeting arranged for Monday 17 March had been postponed to Monday 24 March, but this later meeting then had to be cancelled due to the Covid19 lockdown.

8.
PROGRESS REPORTS


(1) Overbury Footpath Surface Repair  The Clerk has not been able to establish a revised date 
for this work to be carried out.

(2) The Yew Tree, Conderton  The problems with inconsiderate and sometimes illegal parking by 
visitors to the pub have been discussed with the Yew Tree manager. The situation will be 
monitored when the pub is open again after its lockdown closure.
9.
WYCHAVON DISTRICT COUNCIL

(1) Installation of electric vehicle chargers  The Council is planning to provide vehicle charging 
sites across Worcestershire.


(2) New Chief Executive for Malvern Hills and Wychavon District Councils  Following the 
retirement of Mr Jack Hegarty, Mr Vic Allison will take over as the new Chief Executive of 
Malvern Hills and Wychavon District Councils with effect from 1 August 2020.   It was confirmed 
that both Councils had agreed to maintain the existing shared senior management structure with 
each continuing to have their own Deputy Chief Executive, an arrangement that saves £500,000 
annually and “supports effective and efficient joint working between both Councils”.  
10.
WORCESTERSHIRE CALC (County Association of Local Councils)

(1) The Minutes of the remote meeting held on 4 June had been received.

(2) The new Website Regulations wef 23 September 2020 had been circulated, the main point 
being the need to ensure a parish council website is accessible to people with various difficulties.  
This will be discussed with the Estate Office, who manage the Community website where the 
Parish Council has its page. 


(3) New Model Code of Conduct consultation document had been received; the Chairman will 
review the proposed revisions.
11.
SOUTH WORCESTERSHIRE DEVELOPMENT PLAN


1. New towns proposed for Parkway (5-10,000 homes) & Throckmorton Airfield (2,000 homes)


2. Call for Sites inviting landowners and/or their agents/developers to submit land for a potential 
large scale country park site in order to reduce the pressure from increased footfall in the future 
damaging existing beauty spots and SSSIs.


3. Tiddesley Wood – a petition has been raised to protect the wood from nearby development 
proposals.
12.
TEWKESBURY GARDEN TOWN

Details of the proposed Ashchurch Bridge Project have been circulated together with the letter 
sent by Bredon Parish Council expressing the many concerns that the project raises.
13.
WORCESTERHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL


The Minerals Local Plan identifies large areas of sand and gravel bearing land in the Vale from 
Pershore to Charlton, up to Harvington and Offenham, and south to Eckington and Bredon. It is 
estimated that this area has reserves of over 11 million tons of sand and gravel to satisfy the 
County Council’s annual target of just over 600,000 tons up to 2035.  New open cast mining 
sites will be needed, and there will be comprehensive public consultation before the Plan is 
finalised.
14.
WEST MERCIA POLICE


“The Rural Beat” newsletter is a new publication from the Police in South Worcestershire to 
provide information, advice and contact details to assist the community.  
15.
PARISH COUNCILLORS

Following the retirement of Councillor Peter Horton, there are officially now two vacancies for 
councillors to represent Overbury. The Clerk will inform Wychavon of this new vacancy and, 
assuming there is no call for an election, the co-option procedure will be started.
16.
FINANCE


A. Internal Audit and Year End Documents for year to 31 March 2020 

The following documents, which had been circulated in advance of the meeting with the agenda 
papers, were approved:-

1. Internal Audit report - completed as satisfactory by Mrs Sharon Denson

2. The Annual Governance Statement was approved and then signed and dated by the Chairman and the Clerk

3. The Certificate of Exemption to certify the Parish as exempt from a limited assurance review, the Parish Council’s annual gross income and gross expenditure being less than £25,000, was signed and dated by the Chairman and the Clerk.  The completed Certificate will be sent to the external auditors, PKF Littlejohn.
4. The Accounting Statements were approved and signed and dated by the Chairman and Clerk

5. The Bank Reconciliation and Analysis Variances were approved.


The above documents will be published as required on the Parish Council’s page of the 
Community website, 
together with the Notice of Public Rights & Publication of Annual 
Governance & Accountability Return (Exempt Authority) – the latter will also be displayed on the 
Overbury and Conderton Noticeboards. 

B. Current Position







        £
	Balance brought forward from 6 Jan 2020 meeting per minutes
	
	5759.44

	Payments made since the Jan meeting:
	
	
	

	RoSPA Play Safety - inspection of swings etc
	82.20
	
	

	Overbury Enterprises - mowing 2019/20
	171.05
	
	

	Overbury Enterprises - repair of bench outside hall
	476.40
	
	

	Overbury Enterprises - field rent & water (r/c CClub)
	133.57
	
	

	Chairman's Expenses
	125.00
	
	

	Wychavon District Council
	272.92
	
	

	Overbury Enterprises - printing
	57.00
	
	

	RSLong - Clerk's 3 month salary
	149.90
	
	

	HMRC - Clerk's salary tax
	37.60
	
	

	Overbury Village Hall
	72.35
	
	

	Tanist Cloud Ltd (S Denson – annual fee for

preparation of Clerk salary)
	50.00
	
	

	
	1627.99
	
	-1627.99

	
	
	Year End Balance
	4131.45

	Sums received since 31 03 2020
	
	
	

	VAT Refund - 3 year period
	
	
	1135.59

	1st half Precept & Grant (£1603 + £148)
	
	
	1751.00

	Worcestershire CC - Grass cutting grant
	
	
	866.88

	
	
	
	7884.92

	Less Payments made since year end
	
	
	

	Overbury Enterprises - pavilion insurance (r/c CClub)
	57.28
	
	

	Worcestershire CALC
	170.50
	
	

	Zurich Municipal – insurance 
	348.61
	
	

	Wychavon DC -late charge for bin cleaning
	181.94
	
	-758.33

	
	
	Balance b/f
	7126.59

	Bills agreed to pay:
	
	
	

	50% share of village hall building insurance 
	155.83
	
	

	Wychavon DC - bin cleaning
	91.73
	
	

	RSLong - Clerk's 3 month salary
	150.10
	est
	

	HMRC - Clerk's salary tax
	37.40
	est
	

	Tanist Cloud Ltd (S Denson - Internal Auditor fee)
	125.00
	
	-560.06

	
	
	Balance c/f
	6566.53


Note:  Mrs Ruth Darling agreed to replace Mr Peter Horton as a signatory to the Parish Council’s bank account with Lloyds Bank in Tewkesbury.
17.
CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION There was none
18.
CLERK’S REPORT ON URGENT DECISIONS SINCE THE LAST MEETING


No decisions to report.

19.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS AND ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA


No items for future agenda raised apart from those arising from the Minutes of the current 
meeting.
20.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting was arranged for Monday 19 October 2020 at 7pm in Overbury Village Hall.

There being no further business, the Meeting closed.

